Regular Session




              January 16, 2024
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, January 16, 2024, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 3 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     C. Cummings     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy    J. Crowe  
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the January 2, 2024, regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the minutes from the Utility Committee meeting that was held on the second, the Reconciliation of Bank Statements for month ended December 29, 2023, and The Tresurer’s Annual Financial Report for year ended December 31, 2023. That is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- Yes Mr. President, I would just like to read into the record the end of year 2023 Income Tax collection was $2,851,362.00 which shows a plus five percent year-to-date over last year which was $2.7 million approximately. I would also like to set a finance committee meeting for February 5th, which is our next council meeting at 5:45 pm here in council chambers for our annual review of non-union employee compensation. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Park & Rec-Ms. Cummings-Yes, we had our regular park & rec. meeting on January 9th and the board welcomed the two new members, Kevin Herrholtz and Perry Phiel. They had a general discussion on how the board is expected to function and assigned sorted duties. The repairs were made to the outside of the pavilion and the restrooms at Jones, Mattinat Park by the contractor, Hometown Services. There was a motion made to hire a part-time worker to go along with the other worker to help with the grass and the maintenance. There was a discussion on purchasing more security cameras so the cameras can point down towards the playground area where we had all the vandalism. They are looking at getting Wi-fi. They can have better access to the security cameras and the footage will last longer so they have more availability of maintenance to the cameras in case it is needed. Our next regular meeting will be February 13th. That is all. Thank you, Mr. President. 
Mr. Williams- Thank you. 
Economic Development- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
Planning & Zoning- Ms. Viele- Yes, neither board has any business this month so there will be no zoning meetings of the commission or the appeals board. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. I just want to thank the mayor. At our utilities committee meeting, we mentioned that the administration is going to look at communities similar to ours and what their EV and ordinances and resolutions and their makeup of registration of EV plugs and things. From his comments in caucus, no one has that. So, we would be the first ones to actually get into that. As we move into this, I 
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
would like to, we have to look at the legal aspects of it. If we are allowed, what can we do, how do we move forward just to get a jump on it? Like we mentioned about the fire department for safety, for registration to know how many EV stations we would have. One of these reports that go out from the Associated Press says the Biden Administration gives 623 million dollars to grants. It says that Ohio and New York are the only states that have open charging stations under this EV infrastructure program, but it is not really taking off. A lot of people aren’t doing it. Of that 623 million, none of that is for substations or for the power grids for those surrounding communities. So, we would have to ummm somebody said they give all this money, and everybody wants to do all this but they have to look at us so we would be …I would just like to look forward to going into that, moving into that so that we can set the precedent. That is all I have Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- I have nothing new to report Mr. President.
Mr. Williams-Thank you. 
Safety- Mr. Mogg- Yes, I contacted Bill Bancroft, the Safety Director, last week and he is going to set up a meeting with himself, Chief Thompson and me so that we can just go over what we are expecting out of each other for the term of this and get the ball rolling. That is all I have, thank you.
Mr., Williams- Thank you,

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, thank you. We held a meeting last week on Monday or Tuesday, I am sorry. We welcomed Robin Zambrini to the group, which is awesome. She has always been a big help up at the cemetery. We discussed about we got some grinding in and in the spring the guys are going to start patching the roads the best they can for right now. That was all I had tonight. Ryan Hallapy informed me he has an audit to finish this month so, I was giving him until the end of the month to finish up his audit in that and then the books will be handed in to the office at the cemetery. That is all I have, thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Mogg- The fire district, we had a meeting held on January 10th. The majority of the meeting was just nothing but appointments for the coming year. We did welcome new Trustee Jeff Rowland was sworn in under a one-year term. Tanna Angle was sworn in for a three-year term. We will be holding a salary meeting to start figuring out what we want to pay these guys when they are on full time. That will be held tomorrow night, January 17th, at 5 pm at the township administration building. That is it. 
Mr. Williams- Thank you. 
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Mr. Williams- Mr. Bancroft is not here but the mayor has his report.
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Not in attendance. Report read by Mayor. Thank you, President Williams. The 2023 Ford Explorer Cruiser that was ordered last year will be delivered tomorrow January 17th. We finally have that coming in. We recently received a grant for just under $12,000 for upgrades to our body worn cameras. It is a great thing that we received that grant. Contract negotiations are still ongoing with the Sergeants and FOP. Meetings are being held and are progressing. Officer of the year will be wrapping up. That person will be announced soon. The police department and safety director are looking for a meeting with the safety committee and discussing 
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
things for the upcoming year. With the recent winter weather and cold temperatures, Safety Director Bancroft is urging everyone to drive safely and allow extra time when driving through the city. That is all.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. Our Service Director, Mr. Farcas, I know I am putting you under the gun just getting started.
SERVICE DIRECTOR-Mr. Farcas- Yes, just getting started. I will in the future participate.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report this evening Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.

TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- Thank you, yes. As required by Ohio Revised Code, I submit the following report of which you all would have gotten a copy of in your email. Each of you received a copy of this as all the figures are outlined in this verbal report. The only debt remaining is the OWDA standpipe painting loan and the OWPC bar rack loan. Other than that, we are free of debt. Both light funds and sewer funds have marked reductions in expenditures vs receipts. Street funds and water fund are running close to receipts vs expenditures. In cash summary, it should be noted that still included in total revenues is the ARP Act allotment of $780,000.00. The most positive note in the report is the marked increase in interest earned. A positive of 70.80 percent. This should not be taken as a certainty in the coming year. That being said, our differential between total revenues vs total expenditures is only +0.87 percent. Which again, this emphasizes the necessity to remain vigilant in how to meet our needs rather than our wishes. Any questions you have on the report, I welcome them. I respectfully submit this. 
Mr. Williams- Okay
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. 
Ms. Zambrini- I have a question.

Mr. Williams- Go ahead.

Ms. Zambrini- It is for Ms. Ruha. What is the interest rate looking like this year?

Ms. Ruha- Keep in mind now, we are talking about the one we get the most money from which changes on a monthly basis. Okay, which is a, I don’t want to call it a revolving rate but truly it is, but it’s been great because rates are high right now. They have been for a while, but we really don’t know how long that is going to last in the coming year.

Ms. Zambrini- Okay, so nothing is guaranteed.

Ms. Ruha- We have a few CD’s, but the max is that revolving one that isn’t tied to a specific rate.

Ms. Zambrini- Oh, and what is it right now?

Ms. Ruha- It is right around the five percent mark which we have not seen that for years.

Ms. Zambrini- I know.
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Ms. Ruha- years and years

Ms. Zambrini- I know.
Mr. Williams- We were down to what a half a percent at one point.

Ms. Ruha- Oh please, that was a gift and we got it.

Mr. Williams- We use to what 300/400,000 a year in interest or more
Ms. Ruha- more than that

Mr. Williams- than that. Okay

Ms. Zambrini- Thank you.

Mr. Williams- Anyone else? I got a couple of questions. Did I understand correctly Ms. Cummings, the park & Rec. board wants to hire another employee?

Ms. Cummings- Yes

Mr. Williams- Did they buy any weed eaters or lawn mowers or something?

Ms. Cumming- Evidently, they said they have enough at this point.

Mr. Williams- Because it is not like we added another park or more area. Up until the last few years, they were always well taken care of and there was no problem.

Ms. Cumming- Well, I made a suggestion that they look into maybe getting bids out for lawn cutting services.

Mr. Williams- I don’t think they can afford that. Not when you are paying somebody $10/12 an hour or whatever they pay him to work.

Ms. Cummings- No, it is more than that.
Mr. Williams- Is it?

Ms. Cummings- $14 now

Mr. Williams- Oh
Ms. Cummings- They gave him a raise last year.

Mr. Williams- I mean not trying to be making discouraging remarks here. I just figured last year the weed eater was broke because the fence lines were never weed eated. The grass wasn’t cut half the time. I have never seen it like that. Mayor, you want to add something.

Mayor- I, I, I would like to once again offer the services of the mayor’s office to help hire the part-time employee for the parks & Rec. Thank you.

Mr. Williams- Have you talked to the board about that? They don’t want your help.
Mayor- I will be reaching out now that Ms. Cummings has given her report, and it is about that time as they are starting.
Ms. Cummings- I did tell them that you would be more than happy to help with that.
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Mayor- Maybe this year, they will let me.

Mr. Williams- Okay, to the EV charging situation, I understand no one else has anything like this. Can AMPO help us in that regard? I mean, I know in the past they have helped us with engineering problems and some legal stuff.
Mayor- From the quick discussion I had with our representative, it has kind of turned a light bulb on to have some of these discussions. We are going to lead the charge on that.

Mr. Williams-Yeah. I just want to hit on what Mr. Kerr was saying. How much were those grants they gave out?
Mr. Kerr- 623 million

Mr. Williams- You know they said Ohio was one of the only ones. I don’t know if the rest of you read this. Utilities are kind of my hobby. I know I am a geek but once you have been here this long. All the grants I saw that were given locally were given to private entities not to a city to expand their infrastructure or put some money…you know if you want to do these things you should be looking at where are they going to be put. Well, probably at an interchange kind of like the first one when you come into the state of Ohio. You give a grant to a company to put six charging stations in but there is no way to service it. I did hear, is it Love’s or Flying J’s putting them in? 
Mr. Kerr- Flying J. It is almost built.

Mr. Williams- Yeah, OE is going to service that. Then again, if we would have tied into the 138 line twenty years ago, we might have been able to do something with that.

Mayor- A maximum capacity of fifteen megawatts vs over one hundred megawatts is a drastic difference expedientially.
Mr. Williams- Yeah, we were talking before the meeting ran. I just saw a thing a guy put on there. He was at a charging station. The car uses the equivalent power to like thirty-five houses or something. If all the charging stations were on high power at that place it would use the power equivalent to 1,035 houses which we have 3,300 customers. How do these people think this is going to work? You know my big concern is somebody puts something in their garage, and we are going to have…this is why I think this is important, we are going to have garages exploding or transformers exploding out in the street.
Mayor- So this was presented, thanks to Bonnie, that the township during their comprehensive plan, correct?

Ms. Viele- Yeah

Mayor- They looked at obviously electrical charging stations but more on the business and industrial district. It states in here a conditional use permit shall be required for all electric vehicle charging stations for business and industrial. A permit shall not be required for level one charging in a residential district. So, I think some intent has been made but you are right. I mean, all of a sudden you have them inside residential

Mr. Williams- There is a little bit of a difference between them and us.
Mayor- Absolutely

Mr. Williams- OE has to worry about that out there. You gotta worry about this.
Mayor- in here
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Mr. Williams- I mean we all do but 

Mayor- Absolutely

Mr. Williams- I mean we have to be made aware of what is going on. I mean if…I don’t know what one of those home charging stations take. I am only going by the articles I have read. I told you guys a couple of times, I read that one about that F150 lighting. It was going to cost the guy $18,000 to upgrade his electrical system at his house because he needed rewiring done, new box, 2 or 300 amp service at that house which meant new transformer. The other thing is the reason I think we need to look at this is because at this point, I believe we provide the transformers. At some point, this is going to put us out of business. I appreciate what you have done so far.
Mayor- I think it is just the tip of the iceberg. I truly believe that.

Mr. Williams- I agree.
Mayor- It opens up a lot of discussion.
Mr. Williams- Okay, that is it. Any other questions, comments? Mr. Kerr, thank you and your utilities committee for looking at that. I know you will stay on it. I appreciate it.

There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. The city will be once again working alongside the township for the Gotta Go Green Recycling Grants. The city will be taking the lead on electronics recycling once again. The township will on the Tire Recycling. As we have done in the past, everything will stay normal. Applications are due this week, so we are just finishing up with everything for that. The ACA dispensary, which is the medical marijuana dispensary will be opening Friday at 9 am officially for business. There will be a ribbon cutting at 8 am on Friday morning for anyone who would like to attend. It will be outside. This right here proves the restrictions and the amount of regulations they have. You cannot enter the building unless you had prior approval from the State Pharmacy Board and all these different things. So, it will be held outside 8 am on Friday. Starting at 9 am, they will be able to start receiving customers.
Mr. Williams- You have to have a card to get in there? I was supposed to ask you that.
Mayor-Yeah. Yes, everything the customer needs has to be in place prior to entering the facility. Just as an update: Rebecca and Caroline Waterline Project is moving along. We have meetings coming up with the EPA to hopefully finalize a lot of these different aspects and be able to get the contractor and go and get the residents notified. We had put in the utility bill a notification that it was upcoming trying to inform not only the residents but folks who take that road every day. It was amazing how many people did not read the important message in the utility bill. We will once again, keep putting it in there and keep trying to keep everyone informed. Along with our door to door program, everyone will receive some form of notification. Also, by law they will also receive notification 45 days prior that there will be a waterline replacement. Lastly, I just want to express how proud I am that Sgt. Pagano and Officer Freeman went back to the application process after being denied for the body worn cameras through the grant through the state. They were denied previously. They went back and we were one of the only Police Departments in the county that received an upgrade. So, there was a lot of grants that was out there for new body camera purchases, but this was for updates and additional cameras. It was really nice to see they stayed with it, and it paid off. That is all, thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the mayor’s report.
There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
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UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- We do need to name a president pro-tem. We missed it at the last meeting. Is there any motions or anything?
Ms. Zambrini- I would like to nominate Bonnie.

Ms. Viele- That is fine. I second that. I guess I can second that.

Mr. Williams- Cathy

Ms. Cumming- I nominate Mike Mogg.

Mr. Williams- Okay, we have two nominations. How do we do that?

Mr. M. Villano- Take a vote to see who wins.
Mr. Williams- Okay, do I need a second for both of the nominations?

Mr. M. Villano- I would get a second from both and then I guess I would take a poll of who wants who.
Mr. Williams- Okay, is there a second for the motion for Mr. Mogg as president pro-tem?

Mr. Crowe-second

Mr. Williams- Okay, so we have two nominations. So, I guess when I call your name tell me Viele or Mogg. Is that legal to do it that way?

Mr. M. Villano- you can do it that way or Ms. Viele...well if you vote twice 
Mr. Williams- So, you will keep track?

Clerk-no, I can

Mr. Williams- Okay, Ms. Viele

Ms. Viele- I vote for Bonnie Viele

Mr. Williams- Or wait hold on you call the roll.
Ms. Viele- okay

Clerk- call the roll for the motions?

Mr. Williams- Well nominations were made so just call the names and they will tell you who they are voting for.

Viele- I am voting for myself Bonnie Viele

Zambrini-Bonnie

Mogg- Mogg

Cummings- Mogg

Kerr- Mogg

Hallapy- Mogg

Crowe- Mogg

Mr. Williams- I have it 5 /2.
Clerk- yes

Mr. Williams- So, Mogg is the pro-tem for the next two years. Okay, is there anything else under miscellaneous business?
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PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who wishes to address city council on our five agenda items when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. I show no one.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- We don’t have any requests for legislation, correct? All right

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Resolution 9-23 Third Reading

CONCERNING THE POTENTIAL ENVIROMENTAL HAZARDS ASSOCIATED WITH HYDRAULIC FRACTURING WASTE BEING INJECTED INTO THE GROUND
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Kerr that Resolution 9-23 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ordinance 21-23 Third Reading

RESTRICTING THE USE OF LASER POINTERS WITHIN THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO PER THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE YOUNGSTOWN AIR RESERVE JOINT LAND USE STUDY
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second By Ms. Zambrini that Ordinance 21-23 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ordinance 22-23 Third Reading 

ESTABLISHING REQUIREMENTS RELATIVE TO THE USE AND OPERATION OF AN UNMANNED AIRCRAFT SYSTEM (UAS) OR A SMALL UNMANNED AIRCRAFT SYSTEM (SMALL UAS) WITHIN THE CITY OF HUBBARD
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second By Ms. Zambrini that Ordinance 22-23 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ordinance 3-24 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH UTILITY CONTRACTING INC., CONTINGENT UPON RECEIVING OHIO EPA WATER SUPPLY REVOLVING LOAN ACCOUNT FUNDING FOR THE 2023 WATERLINE REPLACEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Ordinance 3-24. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 3-34 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who wishes to address city council on non-agenda items related to city council business when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. I see no one so, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.
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ADJOURN 
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

